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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF JANUARY 31, 2018 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
Georgeanna M. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Michael J. Criscione



Denise A. Figueroa



Jayme B. Lahut



Jaclyn Falotico


Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
David M. Stackrow, Chairman

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement



Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources 




Randy Premo, Superintendent, Maintenance




Dominick Passaretti, ITS Technician




Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning



Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Jaime L. Watson, Director of Corporate Communications


Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant




Edward Rich, CDCAT

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Georgeanna M. Nugent, Acting Chair, called the meeting to order.

· Ms. Nugent noted that a quorum was present.

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Ms. Figueroa
Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF DECEMBER 13, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Lahut
Seconded – Mr. Criscione
Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Mr. Basile and Ms. Nugent presented a 25-year service award to Randy Premo, Superintendent of Maintenance, and a 35-year service award to Dominick Passaretti, an ITS Foreman in the Albany Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from Denise A. Figueroa, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, January 24, 2018 at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.
Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority uses a Storage Area Network (“SAN”) to connect data storage devices to server computers to support the safe and efficient operation of activities. The existing SAN needs to be upgraded to accommodate upcoming projects, allow for expansion and improve disaster recovery.  

· The Authority has previously contracted with CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois, who is a party to a competitively-procured contract with NYS Office of General Services (“OGS”), which may be used for Authority procurements.  CDW-G is the sole provider of many of the features required by the Authority for standard functionality and using them requires no third-party integration or customization.  

· The Authority hereby awards a five-year sole source contract to CDW-G of Chicago, Illinois for the purchase of SAN hardware, including maintenance and support, in an amount not to exceed $131,973, and subject to the vendor’s compliance with all of the terms and conditions set forth in the proposal and contract documents.  

RESOLUTION NO. 01 - 2018

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Storage Area Network (SAN) Devices, Support and Maintenance
Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Mr. Criscione

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority maintains a website that provides a range of information to customers and members of the public. In requires ongoing maintenance and periodic upgrades.  Previously, a competitively-procured website redesign contract and maintenance and support contract was awarded to Navisite, LLC of Andover, Massachusetts (“Navisite”).  The maintenance and support contract has now expired, and further website development services are now required.  

· A sole source contract with Navisite is required for continued maintenance of the website they designed and implemented, and to provide additional development services that are compatible with the existing website.  Navisite’s proposed pricing for the requested services has been deemed fair and reasonable.

· The Authority hereby awards a sole source contract to provide maintenance, support and website development services to Navisite, LLC of Andover, Massachusetts, with an amount of $216,000 for maintenance and $95,000 for new development, for a total amount not to exceed $311,000 over the course of five years.

RESOLUTION NO. 02- 2018

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Website Development Services
Motion – Mr. Spairana

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· The Committee reviewed the annual report of surplus equipment disposal for Calendar Year 2017.  The report reviews definitions and statistics of the types of procurements being tracked, including surplus sales, change orders, sole sources, single sources, women/minority owned business enterprises (MWBE) and service disabled veterans owned businesses. 

· The Authority continues to improve MWBE participation to meet the state mandated goal of 30%.  The Authority’s participation rate in Calendar Year 2017 was 37%. This shows improvement from previous years. 

· The Authority hereby accepts the Summary Disposal Report for the 2017 calendar year, including a return of $69,464 to the operating budget.

RESOLUTION NO. 03- 2018

Accepting the Summary Report of Disposition of Surplus Equipment, Parts and Vehicles in 2017
Motion – Mr. Spairana

Seconded – Ms. Falotico

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose provided the internal audit monthly report. Work completed included issuing the drug & alcohol compliance audit report, her annual statement of independence, and attending various training events. Work in progress included the Davis Bacon audit, an internal review of Capital CarShare, and preparation for the FTA triennial review. Upcoming work includes the RRS parking audit and annual risk assessment.

· FTA funding recipients must have an FTA Drug & Alcohol (D&A) Program.  The Authority’s  primary audit objective was to assess the overall effectiveness of the Authority’s compliance practices and protocols and to ensure compliance with applicable laws, regulations, rules and requirements. Overall, the process is efficient, and no material instances of noncompliance were noted. Opportunities were noted for strengthening internal controls, ensuring compliance with established policies and procedures, and enhancing awareness of the D&A Program. This included confirming changes to the program, policy language, development of procedural documents, and sub-recipient oversight.  Management was receptive to all recommendations and has already begun remediation.

· The New York State Comptroller, as well as the Authority’s audit charter, requires the Internal Auditor to confirm the organizational independence of the internal audit function annually to the Board. This involves acknowledging the goals of integrity, objectivity, confidentiality, and competency. The detailed attestation was discussed and provided for review.

Investment Committee Items

· Mr. Collins advised that the monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson was circulated in December, and the next meeting is scheduled for March.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed in Committee.  Mortgage tax was up 8% for the month and 2% for the year. Customer fares were down due to weather and pass returns.  Wages were under budget for the month and workers’ compensation was under budget due to two large recoveries. Purchased transportation was up due to more STAR trips being moved to outside vendors; liability claims were over budget due to more no fault and property claims.

· The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time;  however, it is waiting to be reimbursed by the state for bus payments.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee. Total ridership was down 8% for the month and 1% for the year. This was due to the weather and the number of weekdays in the month. STAR ridership was down 3% for the month and 2% for the year. On-time performance was at 73%, and there were two Preventive Maintenance Inspections not on time. Missed trips were at 18 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 46,905.  Scheduled work was at 88%. There were 7 preventable and 26 non-preventable accidents, and 92% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 1,056,306. A calendar year-end review of web site activity was also provided.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for 12:00 noon on Wednesday, February 21, 2018 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from Georgeanna M. Nugent, Acting Chair

· The Governance Committee met at 11:30 am on Thursday, January 25, 2018 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Lisa Marrello provided an update on advocacy activities on behalf of the Authority.  She advised that Governor Cuomo has presented his State of the State Address for the 2018 session and has submitted his Executive Budget proposal ($168 billion statewide). Both events signal the start of the legislative and advocacy season. 

· Ms. Marrello advised that she and her team met with NYPTA, legislative representatives and lobbyists to discuss coordinated messaging activities. The NYPTA ask is for a 10% increase to STOA funding every year for three years and equitable distribution of transit funds for upstate systems.  Ms. Marrello will provide regular updates and will share dates for meetings that Mr.  Basile and Mr. Stackrow will need to attend.    

· Ms. Nugent requested that the members keep February 22, 2018 as a placeholder for the next Governance Committee meeting.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Joseph M. Spairana, Chair

· The Planning and Stakeholder Relations Committee met at noon on Thursday, January 25, 2018 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

Consent Agenda Items

· In 2016, the Authority was authorized to create a common ordinance governing Capital Region taxicabs (“Common Ordinance”), setting forth consistent operational rules to be adopted and enforced by individual local municipalities.  Upon adoption of the Common Ordinance by a particular municipality, the Authority is permitted to perform administrative taxi-related functions on behalf of that municipality.  The Common Ordinance has been adopted by the municipalities of Saratoga Springs, Albany, and Troy, and the Authority wishes to enter into individual MOUs with the municipalities of these regions.  The MOUs must be authorized and approved by the Authority’s Board of Directors before the Authority is able to begin assisting the municipalities. 

· The Authority hereby approves the taxicab MOUs with Saratoga Springs, Albany, and Troy.

RESOLUTION NO. 04- 2018

Approving Taxicab MOUs with Local Municipalities
Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Lahut

Carried Unanimously

Administrative Discussion Items

· Phil Parella presented a budget update highlighting the Authority’s major revenue sources with a focus on the federal 5307 program.  Over the past 5 years, the Governor and Legislature have supported transit by increasing State Operating Assistance by 17% and enacting a 5-year Capital Program.  The majority of the Authority’s federal funding comes through 5307, referred to in the budget as federal maintenance.  Although the purpose of 5307 is for capital investments, it can be reallocated to the operating budget as long as it supports federal assets. As the budget process continues, expenses will be fine-tuned, and options will be provided to close the budget deficit.  

· Ross Farrell presented service planning projects under consideration for 2018.   Examples include new service along route 9 between Latham and Clifton Park, modifying New Scotland Avenue service, express service between Troy, Colonie Center and Crossgates Mall, and service reductions where ridership is not meeting expectations.   

· Chris Desany gave an update on the Uncle Sam transit center.  A public hearing was held in November, and the determination and findings were approved by the Board in December.  The land owner has filed for a judicial review. This petition challenges the proceedings (this was expected).  A response will be prepared and it may require additional action by the Board.

· Jonathan Scherzer provided an update on the transition to the Navigator smartcard and mobile ticketing platform that took place on January 1, 2018.   This includes an exchange policy to convert leftover magnetic striped media.  April 1 is the final switchover date.  15,000 customers are now registered Navigator users. 

· The next meeting of the Committee will be at noon on February 22, 2018 at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for January 2018, which included a summary of Performance Indicators for December  2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· A motion was made by Ms. Figueroa and seconded by Mr. Lahut to go into executive session to discuss a real estate matter.

· A motion was made to come out of executive session.  No action was taken during the executive session.
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Ms. Nugent announced the following meeting dates:


February 28, 2018


March 28, 2018


April 25, 2018

ADJOURNMENT – 01:30 PM

Motion – Ms. Nugent
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  January 31, 2018
